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Introduction
This is an illustrated report on the issues of climate change and livelihoods predominatnly in the
central‐south region of Nepal that were observed during the International Knowledge Transfer
Scheme between University of Southampton and IAAS Nepal, funded by The Glacier Trust. Brief
descriptions of some of the important issues are given followed by photographs for illustration
purposes. It is written in the style of a blog, that could not be created during the field work due to
the lack of electricity and internet connections.

Agriculture
Agriculture is the main income generating practice in rural areas of many developing nations around
the world. The Nawalparasi district has a realtively large industrial sector, however in the rural areas
agriculture is still the most important industry for families. Agricultural practices were found to be
very different in the lowland regions compared to the upland areas.

1. Agriculture in the more rural locations in the hills and mountains of Nawalparasi are very different
to those in the low lying regions. Terraced farming is used to stop the soils being eroded away by
building up small walls around the fields:

2. Rice is grown in two stages in the region. It is first grown in one or two fields and lots of seeds are
planted close together. When the seeds reach a specific age they are ‘transplanted’ (picture on the
right). Transplantation is the process of removing the rice seedlings from the ‘nursery’ (shown in the
right hand image below) and planting them in the other fields which are then flooded. In good years
farmers can have more seedlings than they need and therefore sell the seedlings for other people to
plant (which is seen in the image on the left):

3. Once in the hill regions around Bhandare (820 metres) and Jagadev (1200 metres) the agricultural
fields are mostly bare in March and April. This is because of the lack of irrigation systems in the
villages and the height of the dry season (left image). The soil is much drier than in the lowlands
around Rampur (right image) which have more irrigation and seeds and can therefore grow more
crops in the dry season:

4. Better access to markets and more irrigation water means that in the lowland areas of
Nawalparasi large amounts of surplus crops can be sold (left) and a wider variety of crops grown by
the farmers. For example, mushrooms were being cultivated in Rampur village nearby to the
campus (right image):

Water
As the above photographs highlight water is very important for agricultural productivity. Access to
water resources was found to be very different in the upland villages compared to those in the
lowlands.
Water is very important to the villages, having a supply all year round enables multiple crops to be
grown, this often increases the amount of food that villagers can sell in the market. The villages in
rural Nawalparasi are largely subsistence (they grow food to feed themselves and their families).
They only sell produce that they have as surplus, thus water is very important for livelihoods. An
NGO has developed a dam along the Girubari River to supply water to the village of Girubari (right).
They use local materials and local labour to ensure as much money as possible goes into the local
economy. This means that the dam looks a little different to a dam in Europe. There is no concrete
wall blocking the whole river valley. Instead there are large amounts of rock used to dam part of the
river ensuring that some water can still flow downstream naturally:

Dam

Irrigation Channel

The water stored in this dam flows down the irrigation channels which direct the water to Girubari
village (left). This water supply enables the villagers to grow Rice and wheat crops during the dry
season (right):

As the local terrain becomes steeper water resources become scarcer. There are some irrigation
techniques in the hilly areas, specifically near mountain streams. The image below shows one way
of transporting irrigation water across a dried up stream bed from one field to another using a
hollowed out tree. The channels here are much smaller than those provided by NGOs to the
villagers in Girubari (above):

Water in the mountain communities is scarcer during the dry season. Some villages do have
communal taps. However, these taps are fed with water from local springs, and some of these
springs dry up during the dry season. Therefore, people have to find alternative sources of water.
The photo below is from Bhandare village where a small dam has been built to collect spring water
for the villagers. The water enters from the bottom‐left of the picture where a man is collecting
drinking water. In the middle of the dam people remove water to use for the washing of clothes and
at the far end of the dam by the outflow people use the water to wash children:

Communal taps are also available in the villages as no households in this region have taps inside
them. There were also no toilets in any of the villages visited. The photograph below is from
Jagadev village, where children are washing themselves before having their photograph taken. This
was an excellent technique to enable the research team time to talk to the adult population without
being thoroughly inspected by the local children. It was also good for the health of the children as
many only clean themselves once a month in the villages:

Climate
The climate in the hills is also having other impacts on the local people’s abilities to make a living.
For example, increased temperatures in the summer and winter, and less winter rains have resulted
in several diseases found during our trip. I am not sure about the names of them. But the white
flower looking thing on the left is actually an invasive insect. The tree on the right is covered in what
looks like a spider’s web. This is the protective film for the worm like creatures that live underneath
until they are ready to leave:

Access to markets
Transport is also a very important aspect of livelihoods for rural communities. It enables them to
travel to health facilities, education and transport their produce to markets. In the lowlands where
metalled roads are available buses are common. Buses are used by many local people for a range of
uses. Whilst in Nepal we saw car mechanics loading spare parts for buses onto buses, farmers
loading chickens on the roof to be sold at market and boxes of fruit and vegetables also loaded on:

However, to get from the highway to Bhandare village requires a jeep ride from the highway to
Jhalbas, which takes between 30 and 60 minutes to travel the 10 km distance. This is dependent on
the number of passengers waiting to board. The Jeeps continue to pick people up, so there was at
one point 40 people being transported by one Jeep, sat in the back, on the roof, hanging from the
sides and even sat on the bonnet:

After arriving in Jhalbas, we then had to walk for 5 hours to get to Bhandare. This walk is the
quickest route for the villagers of Bhandare to get to markets and health facilities:

Along the route there are several bridges that have been built by NGOs to ensure access is available
to the markets during the summer monsoon period when the river channels fill with rapidly moving
water flowing down from the mountains:

The bridge above was recently built to replace the older wooden bridges that had fallen into
disrepair (below):

As the walk progresses towards Bhandare the path becomes very steep. The total climb to Bhandare
is around 600 metres from 225 in Jhalbas to 815 in Bhandare. There is also a further 400 metres
climb to Jagadev at the top of the mountain. The path is quite flat for the first 3‐4 hours it is a 600
metre climb in the last 1 hour of walking. At 2pm in The April sunshine the temperatures reached 36
degrees during the walk:

There were no roads in the mountain communities that we visited in Nawalparasi. Only small
footpaths were used for the local transportation of people and produce. Livestock such as Goats and
Cows were also met on a number of occasions. The picture below shows the mountain paths leading
to and from villages around the mountain in Nawalparasi.

In the Chitwan National Park we saw local farmers crossing the river (which has crocodiles living in it)
as there are no bridges along the river in these locations. This is possible in Chitwan as the area is in
the lowlands. However, in the mountain communities this is much more difficult due to the faster
flowing water (in the monsoon) and steeper terrain:

The Langtang‐Helambu region of Nepal, which is 1 hour north of Kathmandu, has much more
investment, largely thanks to the tourist trade that passes through doing mountain trekking. The
picture below shows the development of a new road in the mountain region. A problem for a
tourist’s idea of wilderness but a promising sign for development for the local villages:

Local Knowledge
Whilst in Nawalparasi we wanted to find out from the local people what were the main issues
affecting their livelihoods. This took the form of group discussions in the villages, the idea is to
include as many people as possible and achieve agreement between all of the people on the local
problems. To ensure that we didn’t influence their answers we first ask the villagers to list all the
issues that they think affect them, before choosing the most important by ranking them. The
meetings were very different each time and often give very different results. In villages near the
highway the education levels and opportunities are higher which means we could meet a women’s
education group (below):

We also conducted similar studies in Bhandare (left) and the picture on the right shows the villagers
ranking the issues affecting their livelihoods:

In villages further away from more developed areas the education and opportunities are lower.
However, NGOs have been providing money for the building of schools. In Bhandare children over 9
years old attend schools 4 hours away, so many do not live in Bhandare during term time.
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